

Westminster Schools Forum

Minutes
Date and time of meeting: Monday 12th December 2016 at 5.30pm
Westminster City Hall, 64 Victoria Street, SW1E 6QP on the 17th floor room 1a/b
	Representing
	Name
	Organisation
	Signature

	Primary Schools
	6 Members
	
	

	Primary Head
	Sandra Tyrrell (ST)
	Christchurch Bentinck Primary
	

	Primary Head
	Joffy Conolly (JC)
	Soho Parish 
	Apologies

	Primary Head
	Mary Wilson (MW)
	St Mary of the Angels Primary
	

	Primary Governor
	Aslam Merchant (AM) (Chair)
	Hallfield Primary
	

	Primary Governor
	Andrew Garwood-Watkins (AGW)
	St Stephens CE Primary  
	

	Primary Governor
	Ti Chen (TC)
	Christchurch Bentinck Primary
	Apologies

	Secondary schools
	1 Member
	
	

	Secondary Head
	Eugene Moriarty (EM)
	St Augustine’s High
	

	Academies
	5 Members
	
	

	Secondary Non Recoupment Academy Principal
	James Wilson
	Westminster City
	Apologies

	Secondary Recoupment Academy Head
	Alex Atherton
	Quintin Kynaston 
	

	Secondary Recoupment Academy
	Michael Bithell (MB)
	United Westminster Schools Foundation
	

	Alternative Provision Academy
	Nathan Crawley-Lyons (NCL)
	TBAP
	

	Primary Recoupment Academy Head 
	Louisa Lochner (LL)
	Gateway Academy
	

	
	
	
	

	Maintained Nursery Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Nursery Head
	Elizabeth Hillyard (EH)
	Tachbrook Nursery
	

	
	
	
	

	Special Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Special Schools Head
	Andy Balmer
	Westminster Special Schools
	

	
	
	
	

	Early Years (PVI)
	1 member
	
	

	
	John Trow-Smith (JTS)
	LEYF
	

	
	
	
	

	14-19 Representative
	1 member
	
	

	
	Vacant
	
	

	Officers in Attendance
	
	
	

	Tri Borough Director of Finance & Resources
	Dave McNamara (DMc)
	Tri Borough Children Services
	

	Tri Borough Director of Resources
	Andrew Tagg (AT)
	Tri Borough Children Services
	

	Tri Borough Director of Schools
	Ian Heggs (IH)
	Tri Borough Children Services
	

	Tri Borough Head of School Governor Services and Clerk 
	Jackie Saddington (JS)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Apologies

	Tri Borough School Governor Services 
	Nadia Williams
	Clerk
	


	In attendance
	
	
	

	
	Victoria Simmons
	Grey Coat Hospital
	Observer

	
	Penny  Collins (PC)
	Westminster Academy
	Observer

	
	Andrew Heffernan
	St Joseph’s Westminster
	Observer 

	
	John McDonald (JM)
	St Marylebone School
	Observer

	
	Jo White
	
	


	Item
	
	Action

	1. 
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence are set out above.


	

	2.
	MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS ON 10th OCTOBER 2016

	

	
	The minutes of the 10th October 2016 are to be agreed at the next meeting.


	Clerk

	3.
	POST NFF WCC BUDGET EXEMPLIFICATION DOCUMENT

	

	
	The Forum was informed that Westminster City Council (WCC) had received additional funding from the Department for Education (DfE) in excess of £1.1m to be allocated through the schools block. 
This was the first time that funding could be compared and see what the distribution would mean. When calculated, a number of schools in relation to National Funding Formula (NFF) were not as well funded. 
Due to concerns raised in relation to transparency last year, presentation had been made to WCC Primary Heads Partnership and WSSIC. Secondary schools had raised the question regarding accelerating more to NFF, which meant taking money from schools neutral to NFF and consolidating it into the formula. This was not agreed.  

WCC Partnership Heads Partnership supported keeping the same methodology in the first two years. They were concerned that some schools would not benefit as much as those in receipt of NFF. Trying to reflect the method used in the last two would not be possible. Grey Coat Hospital and Paddington Academies and Primary Heads favoured the LA to support schools that had been supported in the last two years but this would not be possible. 
The Chair suggested that once the NFF was in place, funding would balance out. Mr McNamara confirmed that once the formula was embedded, minimum funding would be guaranteed upon the introduction of NFF, it would take effect overtime. It would not be possible to move from within a year from 1.5%, the LA formula would operate with a view to protecting those schools but could not replicate the approach in relation to primary schools using allowable figures. 
The Chair noted that it had been previously agreed that in order to support lower funded primary schools in 2016/17, a minimum of funding of £5k was set.
In response to a question as to whether the allocation was outside of the formula, Mr Moriarty advised that the money was not being distributed in the way it had been in the last two years and in order to protect those schools, it needed to be incorporated within the LA formula from 2017/18. Although some schools would not receive any money this year, they would be provided greater protection, as outside of the formula would mean that funding would not be locked into the minimum funding guaranteed (MFG) and would not be distributed at the same level. Mr McNamara  advised that schools allocated with the largest funding would receive nothing and was concerned that they be included  in the formula but also conscious of how to support schools that had not received money in the past.
Ms Wilson expressed concern that drastic cuts would lead to reduction of staff. It was confirmed that the model for the amount per pupil in primary schools of £5k was based on money cost adjustment of 18%-36%. If moved to a better level it would require £3m, therefore a move to 30% would mean that some schools would draw closer to the £5k model. Money had been allocated as per the individual characteristics of the school. 
Mr Atherton noted that it would be difficult to speculate the amount of funding that a number of schools would lose as set out in the report and that secondary heads had not accepted schools would lose amounts stated. Mr McNamara confirmed that he had followed the lines of the meeting. The Chair noted that he had not taken part in the meeting but stressed the need to ensure the lowest funded schools were protected. Mr Tagg advised of the need to ensure that a balanced argument was presented or there would be a risk of losing the additional funding. 
It was noted that the figures that had been presented to WISSIC were the same as those in the current document with minor changes to language used. Mr McNamara acknowledged that although the documents had gone out late, they reflected what had been agreed and the documents presented were not new. Mr Tagg advised that there had been discussions at WISSIC and had been advised that the WISSIC Primacy Heads and the Forum would be given the opportunity to have a further discussion and regretted that this had not happened. The proposal today was from feedback from Primary Heads Partnership and WISSIC and for the Forum to make a decision as a cross-phase Forum decision-making body. 
Mr McNamara reported that this was the third meeting about the proposal with the Forum, WSSIC and WCC Primary Heads Partnership. and had ensured that academy heads were invited, as their schools would also be affected by the formula. It was imperative that all funded schools had the opportunity to be included in the discussion. 
Risks highlighted included:
· Required to publish, as last year £1.2m taken was taken out of funding, and was not included.

· Loosing funding if not included in the LA Formula, the additional funds would be locked in indefinitely.

· Other risks would be discussed at the meeting in January 2017 including spare places in schools; primary schools in particular. A verbal update of the analysis would be provided. 
Mr Tagg noted that this funding would be in place for just two years and schools would not be destabilised by taking it out.
Mr Atherton noted that majority of WCC schools benefited from NFF due to the high numbers of pupils with FSM and PP. Westminster was not in line with other London boroughs. Whilst there was some sympathy with schools, it must be acknowledged that the money was only available due to the characteristics of those schools – even more reason to ensure funding was locked in.  Last two years, schools achieved more highly than in the past. Free schools were abandoned. Mr McNamara clarified that it wasn’t the aim of the funding formula to close down or abandon schools. He noted that in 2012/13, the priority was not desirable; those schools struggling with resources but with flat line funding had received either  increase/decrease in funding
Mr McNamara advised based on the information available, the recommendation had been revised. There was a need to move to NFF. The LA had looked at how schools could be support for a period of time. 
Considerations included the following: 
· Additional support should be given to those primary schools to allow time to move to a suitable model based on income – such as the two years that had been identified. 

· Need to ensure that such schools could stabilise themselves  - more difficult for WCC.
· Adjusting council budget to meet those needs.
· Creation of the market place, money allocated in the formula, should help make some changes.
Schools lowest funded in the borough did not have the capacity to manage in a crisis and would need to now be adjusting their budget accordingly. 
In response to a question, Mr Tag advised that all schools were funded on pupil numbers and there was no difference between academy and maintained schools. 

Mr McNamara noted that the notice period had been extremely short and all efforts had been made to ensure funding was distributed. On this occasion, and with such stark change in a short period, schools needed to be supported for a period of time. 
Ms Wilson asked what percentage of support schools would receive in the transition period. Mr McNamara confirmed 100% in the first year and reduced in the second year. A formula would be presented at the meeting in January. The Forum views were sought in relation to the nurseries. 
Mr Tagg advised that up to 2020, money would come from balances not in the schools block. Underspend on high needs block was suggested. 
It was noted that the balances would be reported to the Forum. 

The Chair commented that it would be helpful to clearly set out the 100% additional support figures for individual schools and that a reasonable balance would need to be set aside to support schools with falling rolls. Money should be locked into a formula otherwise there would be no guarantee. 

Mr McNamara noted that the level of balances would need to be considered, some of which would be used during the transition to support schools experiencing various circumstances. 

It was noted that the 2 year old offer funding was for a particular purpose and this money was no longer available. WCC was not satisfied with its response for 2-year-old offer. The Funding model had been changed from population to activity based. 
Mr Bithel advised that he was not present at WISSIC and suggested that with regard to primary, additional money would allow for areas of adjustment. If the secondary schools did not follow the model, the school he was representing would lose £3 which would result in significant difficulty. To be able to manage in successive years would be most challenging.
Mr Moriarty noted that the idea of locking would be sensible and was considered a positive response to schools suffering. He expressed concern about taking money from high needs block and questioned whether there would be available capacity to put money in to support those schools. Mr McNamara responded that these issues would be taken further into consideration but would need to ensure balances were at a high level to maintain that. It was noted that the high needs block in the short term would generate enough funds. 

Mr Moriarty reported on behalf of WISSIC, that a number of Heads had expressed concern about the NFF but the LA Formula was based on more information that had now been received. Wider distribution was needed in the secondary sector. He welcomed the work that Mr McNamara had done in making the allocation of funding fairer: a step in the right direction going forward. Although secondary schools did not have a vote, as Chair of WISSIC, he confirmed that many considered the model to be fairer.
Ms White reported that the Early Years Funding Formula from April 2017 would result in the school’s budget being reduced by half. She urged officers to think about the new formula being introduced to the nurseries with less than a four month transition period. Mr McNamara noted that he was aware of the pending change with effect from next year, £500m had been put aside for nurseries but could not confirm the amount for Wesminster. Ms White advised that her school had not be offered any funding and urged that nurseries be taken into consideration under this formula. The Forum noted that Mr Tag had been supporting nurseries and that early years had been a big issue. He would report back on the EFA response at the January meeting. Mr McNamara reported that the EFA model put in place last year was different to this year. 
Staff would work with all schools when the NFF came into effect. Parents were urged to write in response to the Phase 2 consultation when it opened.
Recommendation 2.1
The Chair noted that the recommendation would need to be amended to approval to a minimum funding level in the NFF to ensure the lowest net funded schools were protected for a minimum of one year. 

Recommendation 2.2
It was noted that the figures would change for the secondary phase, as these were still set on last year’s data and the figures would therefore change but the balance of £1.1m would be money locked in. 
Recommendation 2.2 agreed subject to one abstention.
 
	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	2.1  At the meeting in January 2017 Mr McNamara to:

· Provide calculation of funding allocations

· Recommend support for a minimum of one year

· Provide details regarding high needs pressure 


	

	
	2.2 
That the secondary phase to allocate funds through the schools block 
formula by targeting the schools currently worst funded in relation to 
the NFF be approved. 

	

	
	2.3
Gave consideration to the impact of only using allowable factors in achieving the above recommendations.

	

	4.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	

	
	None.


	

	5.
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

	

	
	Monday 16th January 2017.
	


1

